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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR BA1SA:
. (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come to order? This is the
General Plan Committee, and today is August 17, 2011, and it is almost 1:38 in
the afternoon. Chair would first like to ask if everyone would please put any of
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their cell phones or anything else that you have in your pocket that might make
noise to the silent mode so that we can proceed here. My name is Councilmember
Gladys Baisa and I'm the Chair of the Committee, and I'd like to thank my
Members for attending the special meeting. And I'd also like to thank Land Use
Chair Mr. Carroll for affording us this space. Thank you very much. And Chair
Mateo for approving it. You know, we're looking very hard at trying to move the
process along, so wherever we have the opportunity to find a few hours to work
on the General Plan, you can be assured that the Chair will try to take it. And I'd
like to thank my Members for coming along with me. Today we have the
Committee voting Members with me, and everyone on the Council is a voting
Member of this Committee. I have my Committee Vice-Chair Don Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning...afternoon...evening...good night.
CHAIR BAISA: It's been a, it's been a long day, Mr. Couch, I understand. Also we
have Members of the Committee, we have Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We also have Elle...
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: ... (Inaudible).. .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: We have Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: I'll go with morning if you like, it's just a long morning. We also
have...we have our Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And we also have Member Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And we also have Mr. Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And excused for the moment are Mr. Riki Hokama
and Mike White, and I'm hoping they'll be joining us as we move along. From
the Administration we have with us Will Spence, our Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Mr. Spence. And again thank you for making yourself
available this afternoon. We have John Summers, the Administrative Planning
Officer from the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have our ever-faithful Deputy Corporation Counsel, James
Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Afternoon, James, thank you. And of course my Committee Staff,
Legislative Attorney, David Raatz, and Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala.
Members, we will be taking public testimony in just a little while here.
Testimony will be limited to the item on our agenda today. People are asked to
sign up at the desk located outside the door if you'd like to testify. Testimony
will be limited to three minutes per person with one minute to conclude. Please
state your name and who you represent if it's anybody besides just yourself So,
Members, the Chair will proceed with public testimony this afternoon with no
objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Members. Our first testifier today is Paul Laub, and
Mr. Laub will be followed by Tom Croly. Good afternoon, Mr. Laub.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

MR. LAUB: Good afternoon. Hello, I'm Paul Laub and I'm President of the Maui
County Veterans Council. And the economic development portion is very, very
important to us, because nationwide, veterans unemployment is 13.9 percent, and
in this County it runs usually about 2 percent higher than the, than the average.
So it's really, really, really important to us. The biggest thing that I think overall
is the recognition that what's really important actually has been stated in the
economic development portion. We have on Page 4.4 diversification, increasing
the number and proportion of living-wage jobs. On Page 4 to 6 [sic] is encourage,
nurture, and reward entrepreneurship and innovation. And we can go on, literally,
actually we can just kind of go on and on. I think that on Page 4.25 we see that it
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says here under challenges and opportunities is Hawaii has consistently received
poor ratings as a place to conduct business according to Chief Executive
Magazine's 2009 survey of the best states in which to do business. Hawaii ranked
41 st out of the 50 states. Hawaii is a very difficult place--I'm, I'm emphasizing
very--to do business due to the geographic isolation and high cost of living and
the high cost of doing business. I want to add to that, that the biggest problem
that I have faced as, as a businessman here individually is the rules and
regulations. In my case, it took 60 days to get a Certificate of Occupancy on a
building that had been a retail store since 1950s. It was just dragged on and on
and on. It had, I think there was 11 different agencies that had to be gone
through. The key thing here is we need to roll back the regulations. If we don't
roll back the regulations, we're not going to be successful. We need to mandate
that businesses can be allowed, should be allowed. The, the things that were said
in here are nice and they're supportive but they don't make things happen. We
need to make things happen, and I believe that's the Council's kuleana. For an
example, a home-based business needs to have freedom to operate.
We...home-based businesses are not basically legal at this time, and the proposal
that has been put out by one of the departments has it so hamstrung that it will not
really be efficient whatsoever. We need to have home-based businesses. All of
the...our tradition in our nation is cottage industries, starting things in garages,
guys starting things and, you know, gals starting things in their kitchens and going
from there. This is...it's just the stories that we were all brought up with and it's
just not legal in this State...in this County. We need to, we need to take action.
We need to take action also on getting things done in the, in the permit process. I
think that in, in some of the agencies there...the people tend to be afraid to move
forward because of the regulations, but I think that we need to mandate that, hey,
you have a reasonable time to get something out or it's automatically approved.
Let's say, let's say just not picking on anyone but just taking one thought, perhaps
in the Planning Department, somebody wants to build a, a house and ohana.
Perhaps that should take no more than 60 days, especially if it's already stamped
by a civil engineer. And if it's not approved or denied within 60 days then it's
automatically allowed. We need to take some steps because frankly the economy,
looking bad as it does, does not have a real shiny, rosy future on the horizon from
any of the information that I can see. So this County can do a lot more but it
needs to be, it needs to be bold. And I want to thank you very, very much for the
opportunity to speak.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Laub. Members, any questions for our
testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Paul, for being here.
You know I agree with you about home-based business, you know, but one thing
though, you know, what type of business should we have in neighborhoods like
residential subdivision? I, I can see utilizing computers to do work at home, but
one thing that bothers me is that when we start doing other heavy-type repair-type
work in, in neighborhoods that are geared only for residential. Can you comment
on that?
MR. LAUB: Yes, I'm happy to. We have so many diversified residential areas that let's
say in an ag area where a guy's on a couple of acres, he can probably do anything
he wants to do and not bother his neighbors. And in another area maybe
something small will bother the neighbors. So I think it should be considered a
function of does it bother the neighborhood? If it does not have a negative effect
upon the neighborhood, it's allowed. And we need to stretch out, we need to
stretch out to help the people. It's going to take an effort, and it's going to take
some time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And just one last comment. You
know, we do have businesses that go out and rent space throughout Maui County.
You know, I think we need to weigh the unfairness in regards to that type of
business that, you know, that, that operate in, in a business area, so just my
comments.
MR. LAUB: Can I, can I comment to that?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure.
MR. LAUB: The comment to that is we need a gestation period. Small businesses need
a little gestation period where you're kind of like in the womb of the home to get
it going, and then once that business gets going and now can prosper, it can be
born and, and move out into a commercial area. And that's what we're trying to
do is get this gestation period going and then have the businesses grow, and
hopefully it'd be hiring 10-15 people out in a commercial area.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I hear you, incubation.
MR. LAUB: Incubation.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And that's exactly what I was going to
be bringing up about incubation, you know, giving a business the time to grow
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and develop. You know, and one the biggest reasons most businesses fail in the
first five years is because they overextend, and a lot of the overextension is
buying equipment and, and rents and leases and insurance and all these other
things. The biggest thing I think, Madam Chair, that I want to make sure that Mr.
Laub understands is that I'd be in favor of home businesses so long as they don't
impact the community, especially for parking. And you can't have a business
where a lot of people come in and out all day. You know, it's got to be a business
like, like Mr. Pontanilla said, over the computer, things that, you know, people
don't always...driving in and out, parking along the street, blocking traffic
already. 'Cause you know many of our streets are now so narrow you can't do
much in there anyhow, most of our residential. Right, Mr. Laub?
MR. LAUB: Yes, sir. That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just so long as you understand, and I would be in
favor of home businesses so long as it's limited to certain things and has no direct
impact to the community or residential community, very, very important. But
can...and like an incubating period, you know, five months...I mean one year,
two years, something like that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. We're in the General Plan Committee, right?
Okay. I was just checking here.
CHAIR BA1SA: . (Laughter)..
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's a great topic and we will be having that in the Planning
Committee. Keep an eye out on the newspaper or on, or on the website to find
out, because we do want to talk about home-based businesses. And this document
here will help us at least say how we want to treat them. So keep an eye out. We
are going to discuss that quite a bit. The, the bill should be coming back one of
these days.
MR. LAUB: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR BA1SA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. It does seem that they're all interrelated. Any
other comments in regards to the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very much,
Mr. Laub.
MR. LAUB: Thank you, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Tom Croly and he'll be followed by Carol
Reimann. Good afternoon, Mr. Croly.
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MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee. I'm Tom Croly. Today I'm speaking
on behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental Association, and I did submit written
testimony for you. What's being considered today under the General Plan is the
economic development section, and I ask the Committee to carefully consider
each matrix item in this section to see if it supports economic development and
not mitigates the impacts of economic development. Such mitigation measures
would be better placed in sections relating to managing resources such as housing
and land use. For example, Items 331 through 344 come under a broader heading
to...that seeks to comprehensively manage future visitor unit expansion. As a
policy supporting this objective, Item 337 seeks to manage impacts from vacation
rentals, hotels, bed and breakfasts, timeshares, and resorts on residential
community, public infrastructure, and community facilities. I think such a policy
like this really belongs under a different section than economic development. It's
a housing or it's a land use issue and not necessarily one related to economic
development. Matrix item...or I'm sorry, my suggestion to this Committee would
be that this section state under the objective to manage future unit expansion, Item
331, a policy that provides opportunities for the establishment of new visitor
facilities including bed and breakfast, short-term rentals, hotels, timeshares,
resorts, condominiums, and small sensitively designed inns in areas consistent
with community plans and adopted zoning ordinances. The other items that
we...that you see in there that seek to manage the impacts from, discourage or
supplant or mitigate the impacts of would be better moved to the sections where
they would support the objectives in those sections. I feel it's important that our
General Plan seeks to create economic development that is as free as possible
from constraints that would seek to limit this development relating to creating
quality of life for addressing social needs and placing those impacts in the
sections that are directly, you know, relate to those, to those issues. So to this
end, I ask that as you consider each of the sections, you ask yourself this question,
does this objective or policy or action support or limit economic development? If
the item doesn't support economic development then try to consider where such
limitations belong, try to find another section or another objective in another
section that this would support. If it...if there isn't one then perhaps this
limitation isn't needed. I would like to see this section be thought of as economic
development and not economic limitation. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Croly. Members, any questions of our
testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Croly, thank you very much. Ms. Reimann, Carol
Reimann, and she'll be followed by Jeanne Skog. Good afternoon.
MS. REIMANN: Good afternoon, Madam Chair, Members of the General Plan
Committee. My name is Carol Reimann and I represent the Maui Hotel and
Lodging Association. We are the legislative arm of the visitor industry, and
collectively our membership employs over 10,000 Maui County residents. The
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visitor industry is Maui County's economic engine. The industry generates
80 percent of our County's economy, directly and indirectly provides for
75 percent of all private sector jobs on Maui. We contribute approximately
40 percent of the total collections in real property taxes, and this is from our
timeshare and hotel resorts who pay the highest rates in the County. Tourism also
contributes significantly to Maui County's economy via Transient
Accommodation Tax as well as other increased fees and taxes. As Maui County's
principal economic driver, it is our responsibility to support and nourish an
industry that a significant number of residents rely upon for their livelihood and a
substantial amount of businesses depend upon to survive. The visitor industry
warrants respect and consideration in regard to our future policy and planning.
We are genuinely concerned that there was a lack of representation of the visitor
industry during the GPAC update review process. While we appreciate GPAC's
hard work and totally support the idea of managing future growth of the visitor
industry, stakeholder input is critical for such an important document such as the
Island Plan. Before the global economic recession that began in 2008, tourism on
Maui had just come off an unprecedented five-year growth. Upon reflection of
where we currently are, we understand that this type of growth is unrealistic. It
will be a long time until we realize the numbers and expenditures that were seen
from this unprecedented growth. Moving forward, do we expect the same type of
growth? No. This past growth was most likely a one-shot deal, and looking
ahead, we foresee a very slow and gradual return of business once the economy
stabilizes. In order for our economy to rebound in a healthy manner, a document
such as the Island Plan should provide very basic guidelines that would allow
flexibility in supporting the industry's recovery in fluctuating economic
environments. It is the industry's...is in the industry's best industry...best
interest to support sustainable growth, and sustainable in terms of what the island
can handle and what the community desires. We agree that the community should
be involved in the future growth of tourism; however, we don't want to be
hampered by some of the restrictive and micromanaging language currently in the
document that hinders our ability to remain viable and allow us to adapt to
changing markets, trends, and fluctuations in the economy. A document of this
magnitude should be general and allow for flexibility. Attached to my oral
testimony you'll find our comments to the tourism section. While we recognize
the importance of managing all industries, we are concerned with some of the
negative language and detailed restrictions toward tourism, some of which should
be left to the kuleana of the respective community plans and/or the Planning
Department. Rather than limiting the visitor industry, we seek a document that
supports a healthy and vibrant visitor industry. While we also support
diversification, without a strong and solid foundation of tourism, diversification
would be problematic. We are here to help the General Plan Committee as you
review the Island Plan, and please know that we are available to answer any
questions. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Reimann. Any questions for the testifier,
Members? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Reimann, for your
testimony. And, you know, reading your testimony...it's not a question,
Chairman, so if you want to rule me out of order then that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: As long as you keep it brief, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. There's two sections in, in
your write-up that is so true, that in order to diversify our economy we need to
ensure that we, we keep the visitors' industry stable.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Because once you start having some problems on
the visitor industry side then, you know, diversifying our economy going be hard
pressed in, in trying to achieve that particular goal. So two statements in here
very true. Thank you.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Before you leave the podium, Chair would like to
take this opportunity 'cause I have not had the opportunity to thank you publicly.
I'd like to thank you for the contributions from the industry to the charity walk.
You know, raising close to a half a million dollars has a huge impact in our
community. You know, it's almost half of what the grants program that we have
that we pay for out of the County Budget and about a half of what the United Way
is able to raise. So I want to thank you and your colleagues and everybody who
was involved in that very, very much for that contribution.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any other comments, questions for the testifier? If not,
Ms. Reimann, thank you for being here. I'd also like to call the next testifier,
Jeanne Skog, and she's the last person who testified...oh, signed up to testify
today. If there's anyone else, please sign up at the table. Chair would rather we
didn't have this dribble in. If you're going to testify, please sign up. Ms. Skog.
MS. SKOG: Chair Baisa, Council members. Jeanne Skog, I'm the President and CEO of
Maui Economic Development Board. I did put together a chart as I was
instructed you prefer.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
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MS. SKOG: So there's, there's quite a bit of detail, and I'm sorry, there's some typos in
it too. But anyway, I wanted to take this opportunity to expand a little more on
some of the points that you will see here. First of all, in the background section it
refers to a CEDS document of 2004, there is an update to the CEDS that was done
in 2010, and I've made the Planning Department aware of that as well and the
copies are available from the Office of Economic Development. So I would
highly encourage that be incorporated, because it is up-to-date, it involved a
community process with a broad-based steering committee. So I think there's
some really valuable information in there on economic development. It is an
economic development road map, as the US Department of Commerce calls it.
Secondly I, I wanted to...it's in Page 4-3, it...after "a more diversified
economy"...I'm sorry, in the second sentence on that page, I wanted to insert
"and create more resilience in our economy." Because I, I think it's gotta be not
just about reducing something, it has to be about increasing or creating more
opportunities, so I wanted to insert "create more resilience in our economy" as
another reason why we pursue economic development. I...also on Page 4-6
there's reference to clustering economic development, and I wanted to change that
to "support the development of economic development clusters" which is a
different concept than...from clustering economic development. Economic
development clusters usually have an anchoring activity around which other
related activity grows, so it's, it's, it's a different connotation. And then in 4-9 I
wanted to insert the notion that there are other industries that contribute to the, to
the visitor count as well, so I was suggesting a paragraph, something like, "other
sectors contribute to visitor count as well through sector-related conferences,
operations, and activities." Activities involving companies...I'm sorry, activities
involving companies, operations, and organizations in the Maui R&T Park for
example account for a minimum of 10,000 room nights annually. Researchers,
investors, and project teams regularly cycle through Maui County for business
meetings which all contribute to the visitor count. There's references to space
technology, astronomy, et cetera, and in all those cases, I wanted to recommend
changing that to "space technology" to be more encompassing. I think there
should be objectives and policies related specifically to the viability of our small
towns, because they are economic development engines, unique engines in our
community in and of themselves. In Page 2, Section 291, I wanted to change that
wording to be a bit more forthright by saying something like "increase technology
and knowledge-based sectors to become a major component of Maui's economy",
and be much more proactive on it. And then in Line 315, there's kind of a long
list of different types of workforce policies, and I thought that was better moved
to an action item and kind of summarize that by saying something like "support
flexibility in workforce policies compatible with business and quality of life
goals," some, something along that line. And then on Page 5 under 320,
suggestion of adding a policy that says, "engage visitor industry in growth of
emerging sectors." Oh, thank you. Because that already does happen and I think
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it, it could be, be...make for a great synergy between sectors across the board.
Let's see. I think the rest of it would be self-explanatory in my notes here.
There's just kind of some wording changes, et cetera. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Skog. By the way, is the Chair missing a
copy of that or do we...should we have copies? Do the Members have copies?
MS. SKOG: They don't, and I have a copy here which I would be happy to give to Staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We'll be happy to have Staff accept that. And then we'll -MS. SKOG: Yes, I'm sorry. I didn't...
CHAIR BAISA: --we'll need to make copies so that everybody has something to work
from.
MS. SKOG: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: But thank you very much.
MS. SKOG: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any questions for Ms. Skog? Again, Ms. Skog, Chair would
like to take the prerogative to congratulate you on your Presidential appointment.
Congratulations from all of us.
MS. SKOG: Thank you, Chair. It was...it's really quite an honor.
CHAIR BAISA: We know you'll -MS. SKOG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --represent us well.
MS. SKOG: I will try my best.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any other questions? If not, thank you. We have one
more testifier signed up, that's Lucienne de Naie. Good afternoon.
MS. DE NAIE: Aloha, all. Good afternoon. I am Lucienne de Naie. I bet you're all
surprised to see me again. I...first of all, I would like to thank Jeanne Skog
because she kind of chaired the independent research committee that really put
countless hours into shaping this section under the GPAC review, and many of
her innovative suggestions have made it into this plan. And she just took it upon
-H-
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herself to be a clarion for, for Maui's future, and somebody needs to do this
because I'm looking back 20 years and we have this great General Plan where we
said hmm, our number four theme is maintain a viable economy that offers
diverse employment opportunities for residents and recognize the need to broaden
our economic base so we're not so dependent on tourism. Well 20 years has
passed and, you know, thanks to people like Jeanne, we've made some progress,
but we have a ways to go. And I think the theme of this whole plan whether it's
the economic section or the housing section or the resource section is about
balance. And being that way, I think that this section is looking to find some
balance in our economic future. The proposed activities that are in this plan
include expanding our economy into renewable energy, into health and wellness,
into small business and small town sectors, into the educational sector, education
as a business, as a, as an economic engine, and as a driver, diversified ag--so keep
ag and, and make it stronger--and diversified visitor industry. So I...while I
respect the fact that the visitor industry certainly wants to be recognized for its
many accomplishments and it should be, I had to point out that, you know, even
in our old County plan here there were very clear policies that indicated that
balance was needed. One of the objectives was to develop a visitor industry
which will enhance the social and economic lifestyles of Maui's residents, and a
couple of things under there were promote water, beach, and open space
conservation in areas devoted to services for visitors and to protect residents
whose land border visitor industry activity from excessively high taxation. I
wouldn't say we've done to good on, on these two sections, haven't seen too
many hotels that have bought up pieces of property to make public beaches,
haven't seen too much done to make sure people's taxes don't go up in Makena
and places like that where people are just being taxed off their land basically.
We, we have the Circuit Breaker but it doesn't work for everyone. So we do need
to buffer the good with the concerns as this is our number one industry, and so I
think it's very appropriate to have these policies continue to recognize the fact
that there, there are...there's need for a balance, there is need for encouraging
diversification. And I would like to leave with my last extra minute if I might and
just talk to the folks here and the folks who are listening at home. I wasn't able to
make these comments before because I didn't really know what this body was
doing, but I'm extremely concerned. And folks at home, if you believe that we
should be adopting policies that say we are going to protect our reefs, we're going
to, you know, plan for hazards and so forth, and we aren't including any maps that
show where these reefs are located, where these hazard zones are located, these
maps have to be put back in this plan at some point. If folks want them worked
on because they need extra information, I'm all for that, but to just categorically
remove a map from each section that it goes in, because it shows something that
might be inconvenient for x, y, or z, is just not good planning. It is not done on
any other planning document that I've seen. Nationwide, when, when people talk
about policies, when they're concerned about wetlands, they have a wetland map.
When they're concerned about reefs, they have a reef map. When they're
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concerned about where their hotel development is, they have a map that shows
where that's going to be. When they're concerned about ag lands, they have a
map of ag lands. When they're concerned about hazards, they have hazards map.
And we need these maps. And I'm just begging you guys, find a way to keep
these maps in here so that we have some reference points. Thank you. And if
you guys at home feel that this is important, write the General Plan Committee
and tell 'ern we want to see some maps. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing
none, thank you very much. And we have one last testifier who signed up,
Mr. Dick Mayer. Anyone else, please sign up. Good afternoon.
MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Chair, Members of the Council. I just want to go back
over to the process that got us to where we are today, because I was sitting at
home the last several meetings, you may have noted I wasn't here, and I heard,
you know, some references to what Lucienne was just saying about the maps
being deleted. I think they're very, very important in there. When the GPAC
met, it very much considered those maps in the process, and they became very
important elements to describe what should be in the plan, where things should
go, where things shouldn't go, things of that sort. So those maps that are being
left out, definitely need to be put back. The...just want to give some background
and most of this you know already but I want put it in, in a context. This plan has
been already reviewed by three Planning Directors. Chris Hart, former Planning
Director prepared the initial draft for this plan. Subsequently Jeff Hunt revised
that, gave it to the GPAC, and when the GPAC finished, he also made comments
when it went to the Planning Commission. Subsequently Kathleen Aoki was
Planning Director and it went...was discussed last year at the Council. So this
plan has been reviewed by a whole bunch of people in addition to the hundreds
and hundreds of people who gave input to the GPAC. We had meetings in every
community, several actually meetings in every community, the Planning
Commission went out to several communities. This plan that you have in front of

you that you're reviewing today is really the product of so much intensive effort,
and I was so pleased to see today for the first time that the draft that you have in
front of you today for this section has no comments by the present Planning
Director. Because I think he recognized that this plan has been adopted by so
many groups already, has had so much input that it's very important that you
review this and recognize all the input that has already gone into this product as

you have before you right now. With regard to some of the comments made
earlier today about separating the words "manage" and "discourage" from this
chapter, those were very important parts of this chapter. Jeanne Skog was the
chair of the subcommittee in the GPAC process that put together this chapter, and
what we were trying to do was to make sure that the County would be able to
diversify its economy as much as possible, because we are overly dependent on
one industry right now, as we saw when the economy turned down in 2008, it
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really hurt this economy very badly. The, the industry was, was traumatized by it,
and what we need to do is get a better balance. And you'll find in this chapter
several sections that deal with the health industry as an example. We feel that
there was potential in this, in this County to expand that sector of the economy to
have people coming, whether they come from the Big Island or Micronesia or
Asia here, and it was trying to provide that as an opportunity. We have other
emerging industries that we wanna also give support to. Workforce development
was an important component of all of this. Tourism, as we viewed it, was not a
problem. Tourism we felt was that we're over dependent. As Ms. Reimann tried
to emphasize, 80 percent of the County depends on tourism. I think that number
might be too high, but the point is that we have such a great dependence on the
industry, we really need to find other areas to develop. And the attempt was not
to stop tourism. It was to make sure that we had the high quality product that the
State's tourism plan calls for when it says that Maui should be concentrating on
high-end tourism and not necessarily volume of tourists, that this would be a
boon, and I think we all agree that that would probably make for a better
community. We also talked about not spreading. We heard this from so many of
our testifiers that it should not spread into the, into the neighborhoods and, and
whatever, and therefore, we designated specific areas for resort areas and that
those areas should be very well developed as tourist facilities. Obviously we did
not want to spoil the product that is bringing so much of the income into the
island. One last thing. There've been some comments I've heard outside
regarding the community policy plan...excuse me, the Countywide Policy Plan as
being redundant with this plan. In fact, this plan is more specific than those
general statements in the Countywide Policy Plan, and the Countywide Policy
Plan does not provide actions. This plan does provide actions, and it's very
important that the Maui Island Plan be approved hopefully with very little change
after all the input that's already gone into it, and we can move onto the other
chapters which are very, very important to look at. I thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any questions of our testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Mayer,
thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there...we have one more testifier, that's Irene Bowie, and
Ms. Bowie will be testifying, and she's the last person signed up to testify.
Ms. Bowie.
MS. BOWIE: Good afternoon, Chair and Council members. I'm Irene Bowie with the
Maui Tomorrow Foundation. I, I too would just like to comment on this section
and the comments that the visitor industry is such a large portion of the County's
economy and how important that is. And I would say that I've been out of town
and I just came back. And I do understand that the hazard maps may be pulled
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from the plan, and I'm, I'm very surprised by that. I think it's, it's proven
science, and, and to say that it's not a proven science does a disservice to our
community. We get our information from the University of Hawaii from Sea
Grant. Our long range planners are looking into this, and we, we need to be
responding to this. Marine inundation of low-lying developed areas including
coastal roads, erosion of beaches and bluffs, salt intrusion into aquatic
ecosystems, higher water tables, and increased flooding and storm damage due to
heavy rainfall are the physical effects of sea level rise. It's proven science that
global sea level is principally the product of two phenomenon: melting ice on
Antarctica, Greenland, and among alpine glaciers, and thermal expansion of
seawater due to surface warming. These things are happening and they're going
to affect us as they're affecting other islands in the Pacific. Beach restoration,
shoreline erosion setbacks, coastal erosion mitigation, sea level rise, and tsunamis
are all the things that we need to be looking for. It shows Kahului, Kihei, and
West Maui are the first areas that this is going to be effective. It's directly related
to our visitor industry. If we want people to keep coming here we...I mean I
don't know how many times we have to say this, we've got to care for the natural
resources that we have. We've got to have healthy reefs, we've got to have
beaches, and we can't keep building along those things. So it's very scary to me
to hear people coming and saying roll, you know, roll back the rules and
regulations, let's make this looser. This is supposed to take us to 2030. Right
now we're beginning to see these effects. So I would just really ask you to
consider that, how important these maps are, and as part of the planning and the
umbrella that we can go into our community plans. We need to take this science
seriously and act accordingly for our children, our grandchildren, visitors,
everything. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Bowie. Any questions for our testifier? Seeing none,
Ms. Bowie, thank you -MS. BOWIE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --very much. Is there anyone else in the audience who would like to
testify this afternoon? Chair...we may have a few people, folks, hang on. Our
last testifier is Mr. Steven West, and no one else has signed up after him.
Mr. West, good afternoon.
MR. WEST: Good afternoon, Chair, Council members. Thank you for the opportunity
to come up and speak in front of you. I did hear a couple things from some of the
testifiers that kind of disturbed me regarding the tourist industry...the visitor
industry. You know, Maui Prince in reference to, you know, supporting beaches
and, and facilities, I work there and we clean the bathrooms on the, on the beach.
It was open for the public. You know, did the hotel have to do that? No. But do
we...are we recognized for it? No. The tourism industry is a, is a huge support to
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the community, brings in a tremendous tax, tax base. When the economy, the
world economy went south, what held this County on its feet? The tourist
industry. We brought in tax dollars. Tax dollars increased beyond what was
speculated by some of our opponents. We made it possible for, you know,
number...I mean some of the owners of our hotels laid off people and continued
to pay their medical. I, I just I feel like, you know, we continually are the, the
stepchild that, you know, people will use, abuse, and then, you know, want to find
some other avenue. You know, we are in support of diversifying our economy,
we want that, but we can't take away from what we have right now and, and
speculate. We have something that's good. Let's continue to support it. You
know, the, the movie industry, let's, let's, let's support that, because that's going
to bring stability to our visitor industry in an economy right now where our TAT
has been cut. That's a great way for us to promote this island, and promote many
other industries in this island too. So I just wanted to state that, because, you
know, I've, I've spent a better part of my life in the visitor industry and, and see
what, you know, our workers do out there to support the community, and other
businesses within the community, charity walk, and, and, and things. So thank
you very much for this opportunity to speak. I wanted to get up and just speak on
behalf of some of our members that are out there working hard and, and need to
have the continued support in the industry. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. West. Any...Members, any questions for
Mr. West? Seeing none, Mr. West, thank you. And the Chair has received one
other request to testify. Jason Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Hello, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Aloha, Council. I'm just here...mine is really, really simple, okay.
Let's keep the General Plan general. Let's not get specific and lock ourselves into
maps and, and, you know, locking tourism out. I come from tourism, you know.
A lot of my friends come from tourism, you know. Allow us some growth instead
of handcuffing us. You know, I mean we got families to feed. As far as hundreds
of people who came out and put together the General Plan, you know, what about
the rest of the people that had to work and couldn't? I'm still reading through it.
Okay? What is so general about this plan? You know, please try to keep it
simple so that regular folk like me can understand. You know, I didn't teach at
MCC, okay. It comes easy for those guys to understand. It does not come easy
for the general public, you know. Thanks a lot.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Medeiros. Any questions for our testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
MR. MEDEIROS: How's it?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hello, hello, Mr. Medeiros. Yeah, hearing
Mr. West's testimony and yourself and others, I'm just curious if you see the
terms or kind of comments about finding balance in the economy somehow
meaning anti-tourism or anti-visitor industry?
MR MEDEIROS: I find that some of the language to be restrictive, you know. If you
have maps and you, and you restricting people to those maps, instead of just using
it as, as a general reference, right, it's not general anymore, it's specific, you're
locking yourself in. You're not giving yourself any room for movement either
way, whether it's conservation, whether it's, you know, for building. You know,
what if somebody wants to put together, oh say, an outrigger canoe club, you
know, and they, they wanna put their hale over there. You have a map that says
cannot because that's the way it is, then cannot. If you have a map that says well,
you can use this as a reference and it's just a general plan, guess what? We can
come to you and say, hey, can we do it? And you guys are going to make the
decision. If the decision is already made in a specific plan, that leaves you guys
out. Who do we come to? We're going to put our future into a specific plan with
no room to adjust? I'm just asking for a break.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
CHAIR BAISA: --for Mr. Medeiros? If not, thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any...
MR. MEDEIROS: Aloha, everybody.
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CHAIR BAISA: Are there any other people in the audience that would like to testify?
Members, I think that that's it, so without objections, the Chair will close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 4
(ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT)) (C.C. No. 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Members. First of all, the Chair would like to note the
presence of Member White and Member Hokama. Thank you. Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, before we start with the review of this section,
the...a couple of the testifiers brought up the question of the maps being taken
out. My understanding as we've been going through this process is that we're,
we're removing the reference to the map but we're not removing the maps. Is
that...am I correct or not?
CHAIR BAISA: I will ask Planning what their understanding of the discussion is.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. My understanding on the maps is we were
going to consider those later. I'm in the process of...I mean towards the end of
this, you know, process. I'm in the process of reviewing them, what layers are
included, what...how these things are...could be used. There's some things that
do really bother me about the maps, and I think that there are some positive things
as well. So I'll be bringing my recommendations to this Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. 'Cause as we were going through the process I
was under the impression that we were trying to eliminate making the maps
regulatory, and, and I was in favor of that because in the six months I've been
here I've already had two of my constituents come to me with mapping errors
which the, the County did. And their...and these as private individuals are having
to spend thousands of dollars to hire people to take, take them through the process
of doing Environmental Assessment and, and getting, you know, approval from I
believe the commission and us in order to fix an error that wasn't their fault in the
first place. So I'm just very nervous in making the maps regulatory, but I feel the
maps...I agree with the testifiers, the maps provide a very good frame of
reference and a, and a visual understanding of what the rest of the chapter is
talking about. So if -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, thank...
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --if the thought was that we're moving them I'm, I'm not
in...I'm hoping that's not the case.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, thank you very much for raising that issue and because it
was brought up by the testifiers. My understanding and, you know, if I'm, if I'm
understanding wrong then somebody has to correct the Chair, but my
understanding is that there was a lot of concern about the maps being regulatory.
There was also concern about them being marked for information only. There
was...some of the Members felt they should be taken out entirely. Others felt
they wanted them in but marked for information only. We decided that we would
deal with this issue after we get through all of these sections, and we'll have a
session on the maps. And by then Mr. Spence will have maybe revised maps or a
recommendation for us at that time. We didn't want to get bogged down in this
big issue over the maps. We wanted to move ahead. And that's, that's where I'm
at, and if I'm wrong then somebody needs to correct me. Mr. Carroll. I think we
got Mr. Carroll and I'll get to you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Just a short comment because I
was one that brought up a lot about the maps -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --over here and the problems that we had before, and
the public, there seems there's a lot of concern and a misunderstanding about our
addressing the use of the maps. I've met with Mr. Spence and my staff and we
are not saying that you cannot use maps.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: We are, as you said, making sure that maps in this
document are not considered -CHAIR BAISA: Regulatory.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --a binding -CHAIR BAISA: Regulatory.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: --in with the text. Just like how you said, and we will
work on wording and we are, my staff and their staff are working on the wording
to address all maps, no matter where they come from. If they're the Corps of
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Engineers or anything else in how they will be used in...when this document is
addressed, 'cause it's not...we don't want to get tied in like they were saying.
And that will be worked on, and the reason I'm saying this is because there was a
call to the general public about reinstating the maps, and I would like to assure
them as you have that we are not going to not use maps but we are going to make
sure that they are used properly. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I agree with you that we
should take it up, you know, when we got most of the stuff done. And, you know,
the map shouldn't be, you know, keeping us from completing our work. But I just
want to say, you know, the map should be general, and that when we come to the
community plan then we make it more specific. And I think that...well for me
that's the direction, you know, I think we should take.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: General Plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for your comment. I think it's well said. Any more
questions about this map issue? Otherwise we're going to move on. Okay.
Moving on. I'd like to again thank all of you for coming today, and as noted on
the meeting agenda, Members, the General Plan Committee today will begin its
work on the draft Maui Island Plan's Chapter 4 relating to economic
development. This chapter includes sections on the following subjects: economic
diversification, tourism, agriculture, emerging sectors, small business
development, healthcare sector, education, and workforce development. Many of
these subjects are also covered in the Countywide Policy Plan which was adopted
by ordinance last year and is the General Plan's overarching authority. It is
imperative that the Maui Island Plan avoid conflict with the Countywide Policy
Plan. It is also important that the Maui Island Plan avoid redundancy. For the
Committee's background information, I distributed excerpts from the Countywide
Policy Plan today that highlight some policies relating to economic development
that may be relevant in our deliberations. And, Members, you should all have that
little packet and it's got a cover of the Countywide Policy Plan and I think you
have it. It's just a few sheets of paper, but it was to help you see what is in the
Countywide Policy Plan particularly for the Members who are joining us in this
effort for the first time and didn't participate in the approval of the Countywide
Policy Plan. It is also my intent today that because I foresee revisions to the
Chapter 4 policy matrix that may impact how the Chapter 4 narratives will read,
my intention today is to first review only the first page of the narrative, which is
the general statement about economic development, in the beginning of our work.
Then we're going to go to the matrix and we're going to do all the matrixes, and
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then we will come back and deal with the narratives for the various sections in the
plan. Those will be developed when we're done, and that's because by then we'll
have a much better understanding of what we want to see in this narrative,
because there's been lots of concerns about the narratives. So before we begin, I
want to thank my Vice Committee Chair...I'm sorry, my Committee Vice-Chair,
Councilmember Couch on behalf of myself, because I will not be able to be here
tomorrow for our meeting in the afternoon, and Mr. Couch will be chairing for me
and I really appreciate him doing that. Mr. Couch, thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: So, Members, without further ado, the Chair will accept and act on a
motion to approve the introduction to Chapter 4.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve the introduction on Chapter 4,
Page 4-1, as written -CHAIR BAISA: And before...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --in the document.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second. Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion to adopt and we have a
second made by Mr. Couch...adopted by Mr. Victorino. Chair would like to call
on Planning Director Spence to address this issue before we go any further.
Mr. Spence.

MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I apologize to the Committee that I have
not commented so much on this section as I intended to. But when I first opened
this chapter...and I, I promise I will catch up on my homework. I first opened
this chapter and I started reading the introduction and I found that it had a
negative tone to the visitor industry, and that bothers me. It, it bothers me for a
couple of reasons. The first one is, is I, I know a little bit of history of the island
and what was happening, say during the '60s, when we had a brain drain on this
island and people were moving away in droves, because there was no...there was
nothing of an economic engine to help this island. At least this is what I've been
told and this is what I've read. When the, when the visitor industry came along, it
was a huge blessing to this community and it still is. People own their homes,
they, you know, progress through life, they have retirement, they have many good
things in their lives because of the visitor industry. And so when I read some of
the things implying a dependence on the visitor industry, there's a negative
-21 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 17, 2011

connotation on...you know, well now this is an old industry and we should
just...we need to move on from here and, you know, that's...the visitor industry
is passé now and all the rest of that. I, I find that disturbing because of what, what
it currently is to our economy and what it has been to our economy. The second
reason I would like to edit just this opening statement, you know, as Planning
Director I have a lot of people coming to my office wanting to invest on this
island, and they come in and they bring these plans with them. And they go, well
what about this, what about your General Plan? You know, they, they
take...outsiders take these plans very seriously. They look and they say, well
what is, what is your outlook for the visitor industry? I want to build a hotel here.
And I'm not talking about another resort but I've had a couple inquiries about
building like travelers' accommodations. And they, they look at our plans and
they go, okay, well this is the attitude that you have towards us? Maybe I don't
want to bring my business here. And I, you know, so what I presented to this
Committee is, is just a rewrite, a really simple rewrite of this opening statement,
recognizing what the visitor industry has been to our economy but also
recognizing the need to diversify and also bring other industries here. It was very
simple. I apologize that this is last minute, but I, I really felt responsible to bring
this to the Committee's attention. So I believe this has been handed out to the
Members, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Director Spence. Members? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, after hearing Mr. Spence's comments, I want to
move to amend the motion to change the intro as suggested by Mr. Spence in his
handed-out document.
CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a second by Mr. Victorino and
made...motion made by Mr. Couch. Mr. Couch, any further comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I tend to agree with the comments that Mr. Spence said. We do
need to diversify but also this is fairly negative towards the visitor industry and
that's...I mean, everybody, almost everybody in this room behind us and here
are...benefit from the visitor industry somehow, so.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I, I certainly support the
change. As I read through this chapter, I was similarly troubled by the, the tone
towards the visitor industry. And I think it's important for us all to recall that as
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we went through the budget and saw how much the visitor industry contributes to
Maui, if we were to take out the property tax and the TAT from the budget, the
property tax from the hotels and resorts, and the TAT that's contributed by the
resorts, everybody else's property taxes on Maui would have to double to make
up the difference. So not only do we provide, you know, as an industry a
significant number, number of jobs, we provide and as he pointed out, this has
been a boon to Maui, and yes, now we have people who are saying it's, it's too
big, it needs to slow down, we need to diversify. As Lucienne said, we've been at
diversification for 20 years, we don't have a lot of jobs that have been created
from that diversification, and I would suggest that we don't want to limit our
options. This chapter as written limits our options significantly. And I had an...I
had a visit from some...from teachers while I was at the, at the Legislature,
saying, you know, we really need to...you need to support education, because
we're, we're training the future people of our community. And I said, well I don't
disagree with that, but you guys don't want any more hotels on Maui, correct?
And they said, no we don't want any more hotels. And I said well, your
graduating class this year--this was back 15 years ago or so--your graduating class
is somewhere in the neighborhood of 2,200 students, where are they going to get
jobs? That's two and now three times the size of HC&S. That graduating class of
2,200 is 7 times the number of people that my hotel employs. If we've created
say 400 jobs through diversification in 20 years, I wouldn't want us to be sitting
here 20 years from now without the option of expanding our visitor industry in the
areas where it's currently housed. My hotel happens to be built out to the...to I
believe 40 percent of our zone capacity. If we have no other options then I think
we should have those options left as available. I'm very concerned about
protecting our environment, because that's what makes our visitor industry
healthy. People don't want to come...if they're from L.A. they don't want to find
L.A. here. So I support all of this but I think I agree with some of the testifiers
and I agree with the Planning Director, this tone has to be positive, especially
when you consider the fact that so many people on this island do depend on it. A
couple years ago I took a look...I was trying to compare Maui to Puerto Rico
because we've got about the same number of hotel rooms as Puerto Rico, and I
was startled to find that the Puerto Rican economy has...my recollection it's only
about 10 percent from the visitor industry. They, they manufacture all sorts of
medical equipment in Puerto Rico. They, they have all kinds of industries there
that we don't have here. Part of it is because of their proximity to the main, you
know, population centers of the mainland, and I believe part of it is due to the fact
that they've got less expensive labor, they're close by. You know, we have some
structural challenges that limit our capacity to diversify, and unless we can, as a
State, take on those structural challenges, we're not going to have a lot of success
diversifying. I agree with the push to do so, but we need to be sure that we're not
cutting our legs out from under us by limiting the one thing we know that works.
So those are my comments, so I, I certainly support the motion.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member White. Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, after what Mr. White
had said, you know, kind of hard to follow that act. But I just wanted to just add a
small comment in regards to what is being taught in our high schools in regards to
the visitors' industry. In fact we, we honored some students that support the
industry not too long ago in these Chambers. So, you know, the visitor industry
really is the economic engine for this County, and I don't know how long it's
going to take to see another industry come here. Like what Mr. White had said,
hey, Puerto Rico, they got this medical facility making medical instruments, we
don't have that here. You know, we talk about sustainable energy, alternate
energy, but there's so many companies that come to Maui, you know, and there's
not one company that really want to say, okay, I'm going to do it here in Maui
County and, and, you know, hopefully Maui County embrace it. And, you know,
we haven't had anything like that in a long, long time. So, yeah, you know, I, I
believe in diversifying, but I also believe that, you know, the tour [sic] industry is
what we need to really strengthen to make sure that it doesn't falter, because
there's too many lives that really depend on it. And, and, you know, that's a
major concern. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Further comments? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. And most, most of it has been
said, but let me say it in this manner. We cannot be Puerto Rico, we cannot be
something else we're not. We're 2,500 miles in the middle of the Pacific Ocean,
so many industries that can thrive along the East Coast because of the close
proximity, not gonna work here. And we have a shipping problem. We are very,
very much dependent on in and out and all of it's got to go by barge, ship, and by
air, and that's very expensive. So a lot of industries won't ever want to settle here
in a big totality way. You know, so, so that, so that, that's done, you know, that
we know that. The other thing is we're looking for other industries, bio and
agriculture, organic, other types of farming, things that we can depend on
ourselves to sustain ourselves as well as maybe exporting, right, we've got a great
industry in that sense. But with all of that said and done, our forefathers knew
back then that the sugar industry and the pineapple industry would disappear, and
I don't think they imagined this quickly but they knew it was going to disappear.
And that's why the intent, the focus, and the planning was to have the visitor
industry be our next major economic engine, and it's worked very well. Now we
can enhance it, we can keep it as, as it...as one...as our economic engine, I should
say. And let me say this, the reason people come to Hawaii, it's not because of
the beauty, it's not because of the reefs only, it's not because of the blue ocean
only, it's because of our people. I worked in the industry for 25 years and I can
tell you people came back year in, year out, and they would tell me they come
back 'cause of the people, they love the people. Why do you think they move
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here? They love our people. So if we change and we change the way we think of
the industry and we change the way we think and we don't pass that feeling on of
being truly a welcoming society, a welcoming area, it'll be gone forever. Yeah,
then we'll lose it. They come because they love our people, they love the aloha
spirit, the true aloha spirit. So let me say I agree with our...the prior Council
members and what they've said, and I want to continue to make sure we protect
and enhance our visitor industry. Yet I'm still willing to look and I need and want
to see other industries come, whenever and wherever possible so that technology
and other things can come here and give opportunities to our children,
grandchildren, great grandchildren long after we're gone. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Victorino. Further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, one more.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla, we're going to give Ms. Cochran a chance -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --and I'll get back to you -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine.
CHAIR BAISA: --if you don't mind. Thank you. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Baisa, and thank you for all the
good discussion. You know, I'm still yet to figure out why is it that us or people
saying finding balance and diversifying means anti-tourism, anti-visitor industry.
I, I personally don't see it that way. I believe...there's a sentence here that was
taken out by Director Spence which I thought is...I thought was kind of
important, and it is a positive sentence actually, so it wasn't part of the negativity
here. The part that says "Moving forward, Maui must make a fundamental shift"
and I would...wanted to insert "to an economy driven by innovation and the
creative capacity of its residents." I think that's a wonderful comment and
statement because it doesn't...it's not too specific, but it's saying we need to think
outside of the box, we need to look at innovation, we need to look at creativity. I
think everybody agrees with that overall, and it says nothing about, you know,
limiting or stifling any current industries. But it's looking, you know, towards the
future and moving forward, holomua. So I like that. I would make that a friendly
amendment if we get into that further discussion. And welcoming, yeah, of
visitors, but also welcoming of other industries, and I think Ms. Skog and MEDB
is really onboard with that kind of stuff That's where I'd like to see wording and
sort of this economic development section also incorporate, so I really see the...of
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course I've been in the tourism industry myself for 33 years, yes, since 1 was the
age of 13. And I've...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hey, you know, I support the visitor industry. So
anyways, Chair, that's just my comments, and I have input if further...
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We'll let Mr. Pontanilla make his comment and then I'll get back to
you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Just a short comment. You know, I used
to work for one of the hotels here on Maui and I made the choice to work at that
hotel. Then I found out that, you know, I wasn't suit [sic] for that type of work.
So, you know, I went back to school, I made that choice, and then lo and behold, I
work for a telecommunication company. So, you know, people have choices.
You know, we not going to stop them from going into...venture into different
type of industry, but, you know, I look at myself, I look at the industry itself
where I first started and, you know, like everything else, you know, I had a choice
to make. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. I have a hand up with... Ms., Ms. Cochran,
I am going to get back to you, okay, but we're going to go down the row.
Mr. White, White. We have a lot of hands here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Something Mr. Victorino
said reminded me of the fact that in the, in the plantation economy, I, I see
significant differences, because the, the diversification of the...that is allowed by
the visitor industry is significantly different than what was, what was able to
happen under the plantation model, where there was a, there was a product made
here and sold elsewhere. The money came in to the mill or to the company. They
decided where the people would buy things, they decided where people would
live, they made the majority of the decisions. The difference between that
economy and the visitor economy is that the people who were spending the
money bring the money in, in their wallets, and they decide how much they're
going to spend at a hotel, how much they're going to spend at a restaurant, a retail
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outlet, how much they're going to spend on activities.
And they...the
diversification has been incredible, because those dollars can be spent anywhere
on the island. So rather than having the economy centered around the plantation,
the economy now can be developed anywhere there's a entrepreneur on any one
of our three islands. So we've already accomplished a significant amount of
geographic diversification and economic diversification with tourists'... you
know, with tourists' dollars. So there's more diversification that can happen, but
what's taken place is that we've shifted from all the economy coming in through
just a couple of, of funnels to the vast majority of the money coming in and being
spread wherever the visitors can spend it and wherever an entrepreneur can
generate a business that will attract a visitor or somebody who serves visitors. So
I don't, I don't want it...I don't want us to get caught up on the fact that
diversification hasn't happened yet, because I think we've seen a significant
amount of economic diversification and geographic diversification through that
process. I don't...I kind of agree with, with Ms. Cochran about reinserting the
"innovation and creative capacity of the residents" portion because I think that is
what it's going to take for us to move forward. And so if her friendly amendment
is taking out "overly dependent on land, on land development" and then I'm okay
with that if others are.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mister...Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you very much. And, and my
comments was more directed to the proposed friendly amendment by
Ms. Cochran -CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --that, that I think is a real good addition to Director
Spence contribution in us considering, because it just provides additional support.
And in Director Spence verbiage change, in the last sentence from the very first
paragraph that he references the economy where it needs to diversify in order to
flourish at times the market change, Ms. Cochran's friendly amendment provides
additional clarity and strengthens the whole concept, so I can, I can definitely
look forward to her proposed amendment, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Member Hokama, and then we'll get back to you, Ms. Cochran.
Okay. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So at this time is that part of the consideration, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: She hasn't made the amendment yet -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: --so we're just discussing and then we'll give her that opportunity if
she'd like to.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. If I may share just my, my few thoughts
with this proposal before us. And, you know, we all have our unique experiences,
Chair, you know, so I grew up plantation.
CHAIR BAISA: Me too.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I saw plantation die. I saw the visitor industry start
on our island or expand what was a very small base to a now major base for our
island on Lanai. For me, I'm more...I'm open to the recommendation from
Director Spence, but at the same time, I can appreciate what the GPAC has also
proposed to us for consideration. As for myself, Chair, I don't have a general
problem at all with the visitor industry. I think they have a...you know, when we
heard earlier comments about the true aloha spirit and the visitor, that's how most
of us grew up. I think when we came to be very commercial about it, at times
some of us, we call it plastic or commercial aloha, it was because I think the angst
became that what, became associated with the visitor industry land development,
and became almost synonymous whereby if you're going to have a visitor plan
you're going to have also major land development. And at times there's
components our community, they believe through the visitor's industry and its
component of land development has created the additional stresses and strains of
what this general community faces in general. So I can appreciate the comment,
because it made me really think hard about how I want to view this chapter of
economic development. And part of the angst from the land development portion
became the component where those that wanted to relocate and come here never
totally embraced who we were as a people. It became this is how we did it there,
this is what we did there. Okay. For people like me, I think we should
understand how we do things here and why we do things like that here. I think
the embracement of who we are as a people, I think Mr. Victorino brought a very
good point, it's because of the people. I think the attraction of our people is
because how we are and how we do things and why, and why it works for us and
why it's different from how others do it elsewhere. That makes us special, that
makes us unique. I really don't care what the 48 states do for their issues. I care
about how this County deals with our people, with our issues here, because one
size doesn't fit all. So I just share that with you because I have in my mind been
able to now make a separation because I have no problem to support the visitor
industry. I don't like that term tourist, tourism personally. But I will tell you, I
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have my concerns about land development because has, come a time where I
don't know whether the tradeoffs and the disadvantages can, can be outweighed
by the advantages. Maybe in the past it was very one-sided for the advantages,
but the plantation if you look at whatever development plantation did was more
about taking care the employees. They wasn't doing land development to take
care the non-employee. Plantation took care their people first and the community
that the...their employees were based in. And I think that we need to remember
and focus on what was the true realities of that time and how we're going to make
the adjustment for this time. I, I thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Member Hokama. And, you know, the Chair will also just
add a little bit of personal information to amplify what Mr. Victorino is saying.
You know, I've had the opportunity to travel out of the, out of the country, and
what keeps making me go back to Mexico every year...I know everybody knows
that I have this love affair with Mexico, that I go there every Christmas. And the
reason I go there is not because I want to go their beaches or lie in the sand at
Cancun, I go back because through Rotary I met wonderful people and I go back
there and it's like family to me. So it is the people that draws me back there. I
haven't gone back to other places I've gone, 'cause I had no, you know, no
identification, no contact with the people. So I am a big believer that people who
come here and are treated well by our people, make friends, fall in love with a
waiter or somebody who takes care of them on the beach or whatever, they keep
wanting to come back. And it's a lot about relationship, so this aloha spirit thing,
it's really hard to quantify 'cause it's something you just cannot put in a package.
But we all know what we're talking about, it's that specialness of that feeling that
we have. So I mean I totally understand what Mr. Victorino is saying. Member
Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I, too, can support the language that Ms. Cochran
wants to put back in, so when we get to there, we'll go forward with that. I did
want to offer apparently a unique perspective looking at this Council. Not having
grown up here, I fully take to heart what my colleague to my left said. When you
come here--and I'm speaking to those who come here and want to live here--don't
say this is how we did it over there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What you do is you go to something...do what something like I
did. I went to a canoe club, I learned how to paddle, I paddled, I learned the
culture for six years, and said how do you do it here, what...why do you do it that
way, how do you do it? Cool. Let's work in that mode. When you're there, you
know, it's...the, the saying, when in Rome, do as the Romans do.
CHAIR BALSA: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It fits. And what gets everybody who has lived here for a long
time or grown and raised here upset is exactly what Mr. Hokama said, well that's
not how we do it on the mainland. So I, I wanted to give that perspective is that
when you come here, see what...how it's done and then fit in that way. Don't try
and tweak it to where you came from. If that's the way you like it then go back to
where you came from. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, thank you, Member Couch. Member Cochran, it sounds to
me like there is some support for your proposed amendment. Would you like to
make...the Chair will entertain a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, yes. Wonderful.
CHAIR BAISA: It's the amendment to the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I move to reinsert that...well here's my
language that I wanted to put forward. And it'll state...oh I'm just trying to figure
out...I guess I'm looking at Mr. Spence's and my amendment starts with
"Moving forward" -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that sentence, comma. Should I just state what the
sentence says and then we'll figure out where to place it? Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So the sentence would be, "Moving forward, Maui
must make a fundamental shift to an economy driven by innovation and the
creative capacity of its residents."
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second'?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have lots of seconds. Okay. Member Couch seconded...motion
made by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Member Couch. Any further discussion of
that amendment? It seems to me like we talked about it a lot. Any further
comments, Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. I'm just very happy to see some supporters
. (laughter). . . for a change.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: This time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And -CHAIR BAISA: This is a democratic Council here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I suppose...and I'm looking at Mr. Spence's
change...and which is good. I'm looking I guess after his Any economy;
however, needs to diversify in order to flourish as times and markets change" and
then there. that would be inserted. Is that sound...is that the area?
CHAIR BAISA: Do you want to leave it where it was in the original version?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Right where it was?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Victorino, you wanted to say something?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. Initially when Ms. Cochran
gave her...I didn't understand, I didn't think it was good, but after listening it and
she eliminated some of the negative connotations in the sentence. There are
negative connotations, remember, that was what this was done, there was too
many negative connotations. Okay it wasn't because the prior Council--`cause I
was here, which none of you were except Ms. Baisa--really had this thing about
stopping growth, and, you know, we're not in the mode of stopping growth. We
want quality, but we want smart growth, whatever words we wanna use. Right,
Ms. Baisa? We want to make sure things are done the right way, and I can agree
with that sentence now the way it is put in, taking out some of the, what I call,
negative connotations. Now I can support that. And again, we want to make sure
that the future lies in many aspects, in many opportunities, but we have, what I
call right now, the economic engine, and if we continue to enhance it, these
islands will continue to be what they are, an attraction. 'Cause wherever I go in
the mainland like you, Madam Chair and all of you, you say you're from Hawaii,
bam, Hawaii, wow, and you say Maui, wow, they get all excited, they get all
excited. I was there 30 years ago, I was there 10 years ago, I was there 2 weeks
ago, whatever. They get excited, so you know there's something. And every time
again, most of the time it's yeah and I met this guy so and so. You know so and
so? You know so and so? Boy, I think I know everybody and, you know, and
unfortunately we don't know everybody, but they always bring up somebody they
met, somebody they liked, somebody they'll come back for. So you're right,
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Madam Chair, the relationships are there. So I can support that. Thank you very
much, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any additional conversation? Otherwise, all those in favor of
the amendment, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair will mark it nine ayes and we now
have an amended version and we need to vote on the original amendment as
amended.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT TO AMENDMENT.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: All those in favor of that, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, again, with nine ayes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: So now we can vote on that...no, we're all done. Mr. Raatz, is that it
on the...we get lost in all these amendments. We still need...we have that...don't
we have a main motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We have a main motion -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a main motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to accept the text, yeah?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Yeah. So we have...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: To accept it.
CHAIR BAISA: So we...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh actually, yes, I moved to accept the . . .right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I never check nothing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah and then we vote on the main.
CHAIR BAISA: The amendment that we voted on was her amendment and then we
voted on --33-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the amended change.
CHAIR BAISA: --Mr. Spence's as amended.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And now we need to go on the main.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Onto the main motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Main motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We need a main motion. Okay. Let's vote.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Back to the main motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Back to the main motion -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As amended, amended.
CHAIR BAISA: --as, as amended and amended. All those in favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. It will be marked with nine ayes and no
noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
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CHAIR BAISA: The Chair thinks this is a very opportune moment for us to take our
afternoon break. We'll try to convene at 20 minutes after 3:00. Also, Chair wants
the Members to know that I intend to close this meeting at 4:30 today, so please
let's, let's move, okay. The meeting is now in recess. .. .(gavel).
. .

RECESS:

3:09 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:22 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? This is the
General Plan Committee. Mr. Couch, moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd like to move...I would want to...when, when
we were discussing or when Mr. Spence or Mr. Raatz--I can't remember who
said--said that pretty much everything that's in here is almost a mirror image of
the Policy Plan. Some of it expands on it a little bit. It's my suggestion that we
go through the goals, objectives, policies, and actions all at once. So for, for a
goal I'll go all the way through the...it's into actions, if that's all right with you?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has no objections. The Chair is also aware, I've been receiving
these comments that there's a lot of stuff in here that is very, very close to what is
in the, in the Countywide Policy Plan. And we will take it as we go, just we'll
start in bigger, bigger bites -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --but we'll chew it all carefully. So go right ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, Madam Chair, I move to accept...approve all the goal, the
goal and all the objectives, policies, and actions for Goal No. I which is Items
No. 290 through 318, and the goal...I'll just read the goal. The goal, "Maui will
have a balanced economy comprised of a variety of industries that offer
employment opportunities, well-paying jobs, and a business environment that is
sensitive to resident needs and the island's unique, natural, and cultural
resources."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair has a motion by Member Couch,
seconded by Member Victorino. And we'll start with the Goal 290. Any
comments? No proposals for amendments? If not, then the Chair will entertain
a...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair? Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes? Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I may ask...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Wait, Mr. Hokama, let me let Mr. Couch share. I think he wants -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --clarification and then we'll vote.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point of order. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I, I move to accept all the way from 290 to 318 all at once.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. Okay. So my point is we're going to look at this whole
section. Do you have any amendments or comments on all the matrix items that
are being covered? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. I just have a question whether
maybe you or Planning can maybe give some comment. I have my own thoughts
but I wanted to have an understanding, is there some consensus understanding of
what is a well-paying job?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Hokama. Planning? We also have had
great discussions about living wage. We could be here a long time with this.
... (laughter)... Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I, I just...
CHAIR BAISA: I won't go there now.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, Chair, you know, I understand exactly
what you just shared with the, with the Committee. But I just would like to get a
sense so that, you know, for those of us who is going to be voting on this motion
shortly, at least I'm clear that I understand what, what a well-paying job. Because
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if that mean...well-paying jobs, because if that means you have three part-time
jobs that give you X amount of dollars versus one job that pays the same amount
but that's still well-paying jobs, then that's what I want to hear.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Member Hokama. I think all of us would like to
hear that answer. Planning, if you could comment.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think the, the idea was that a well, a well-paying job
would be a job that if an employee worked 40 hours a week, they would be able to
accommodate their needs or the needs of their family, so self sufficiency, a living
wage.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one follow-up quickly, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much. As part of moving this
forward, was it the general understanding that each family would have two wage
earners, per se, in general? You know, maybe the normal sense of a family is 4.5
people per family and that, that would include two full-time wage earners as being
able to take care a family needs whether it be housing, school, medical
requirements, what have you.
MR. SUMMERS: I, I think in the context of families that the definition was meant to
reflect the reality today that we have dual-income earners, but the idea that each
of them would have to work more than one job, that was something that we were
concerned about. So well-paying jobs if...yeah, if the two bread winners could
earn enough to support the family, that would be in our estimate a well-paying
job.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Summers. I, I thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other comments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Along the comments you made, Madam Chair, is on
No. 293, I'm not quite sure what a living wage is, and I don't know if we need to
define that further or just use that as...since this is a general plan and not...to
paraphrase one of our testifiers, not a specific plan, this might be okay. But if
there's any other comments from the other Members I'd like to hear if they have
anything on that one.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Any comments from Planning on that issue of the living
wage? Mr. Spence.
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MR. SPENCE: Yeah. Thank you, Madam Chair. That's really hard to define. I think
what...the use of these policies as we go forward, you know, as a...as people are
bringing proposals to the County for new industries and those kinds of things,
we're, you know, we're looking for those well-paying jobs or livable wages or
stuff That's going to be subjective as, as those things come before the County.
And we actually do have a definition in Appendix A, "a wage and benefits
package sufficient to provide the necessities and comforts essential to an
acceptable standard of living". Which isn't much better, but -COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter).. .
MR. SPENCE: --at least it expands the concept a little bit.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then that, that concerns me just a little bit, because this
thing...this item, Matrix Item No. 293 says "Support the creation of new jobs and
industries that provide a living wage" which is all well and good. But what about
for instance say a new restaurant that comes in and, you know, it, it's geared
towards the younger folks and the people in high school or whatever that can go
there and work part time. Are, are we not going to support those kind of jobs as
well? Or are, are we emphasizing...putting an emphasis on just these kind? I
don't know. I want to be able to make sure that we aren't pushing away some of
those other types of jobs that are still available, industries that can come in.
CHAIR BAISA: For entry level or...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. Entry level stuff
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, I think most of us...and again you look around the
room and you'll see who we are, we grew up in, in an economy where we didn't
earn a living wage. I mean we earned $1.10 canning pineapple, but it was very
important to our family's survival and our education that we were able to have
these little, you know, helpful jobs that helped us. Or selling newspapers or, you
know, whatever it is that you did, as a newspaper route or a lemonade stand,
however you got some money it contributed to the family. Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Madam Chair, and, and I recall when we did
this the last time around, the word...the reason we put the word "support" was
really the intent to support the creation. It's not to eliminate, not to say you won't
have a McDonald's or anything of that development anymore. But it was to
support the creation of new jobs and industries that would provide, that, you
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know, these are the way we want to look at many new industries coming in. You
know, we will always have restaurants, and sometimes if you're talking
restaurants and bars and all that kind of stuff, you know, let me tell you, the
benefit package--Mr. White can tell you--the benefit package is a lot better than
some of them. And Ms. Cochran used to make $500 at the Halloween night, you
know.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: See I read, I know what they do, you know. And
as a security officer making 15-25 an hour, I never made as much as the
bartenders which used to frustrate me . . (inaudible). . . But life was what you
choose to do and you choose to do what you want, so anyway.
CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to, I'd like to call the Member's attention to what is on the
screen right now, and that is the definition that came out of the...that was put into
the Countywide Policy Plan. So let's take a look at it. It says "Living wage
means a wage and benefits package sufficient to provide the necessities and
comforts essential to an acceptable standard of living, to meet basic needs, and to
provide some discretionary income, taking into account the area-specific cost of
living and the basic expenses involved in supporting a family." Now with this
definition, can we live with "living wage"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: More or less, yeah.
CHAIR BALSA: Yeah. It, it sounds like I think we can make this work as long as that is
the definition we're dealing with. Is everybody okay?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, well then let's move on. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Madam Chair, just for perhaps additional
clarification -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --because in 4-9 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --it also recognizes the figure 30,800 as a living wage
standard. So I don't know if we should be looking at a dollar value to say yes,
that is the standard or we be generic and not use any figure.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mister...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Because what, what a living wage is may vary from
each one of us.
CHAIR BAISA: Good comment, Chair Mateo. And I kind of feel like you do, probably
we should leave it kind of generic because this is a 20-year plan and it's going to
change, because, you know, what was a living wage last year is probably not a
living wage this year, so it's going to keep changing. Member Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. So as, as your Vice-Chair, asking if you can direct
the departments that when we come back and redo the narrative to take out that
kind of language since, since that's what we're discussing here, if that's the will
of the rest of the Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Any...Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I want to second the motion
on Mr. Mateo's comments, because I think a living wage really depends on who
you are. If you're an immigrant, your living wage is going to be whatever you
can get and you're going to be happy with it and you're going to make do with. If
you've just moved here from a high-paying job on the mainland, your expectation
of a living wage is very different from that of an immigrant. But I think another
thing that concerns me about some of the references to low-paying jobs or living
wage and so forth is that it's not taken into consideration that a lot of the jobs
within the visitor industry and attendant industries that are supported by it are
based on tips. Tips...you know, they were just talking about bartenders, my
bartenders make well over $100,000 a year. That doesn't show up anywhere
because a lot of it is in, in tips. So, you know, we get caught up in all these
numbers. The reality is that if you're young, you're just entering the workforce,
you're going to take whatever you can get and be really happy, and if that means
you have to live at home with your living wage, then so be it. If you...at some
point you hope that you can move out and get on your own but.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for that comment, Mr. White. I remember having a son who
was a valet in one of the Lahaina hotels. He'd come home with pockets of
money, because every, every car gave him 5 bucks, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. And I have...one of my, one of my bellmen
owns, you know, retired with owning three homes and, and a cab company with
about seven or eight cabs. So, you know, they don't do poorly.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Madam Chair, you know, you know that,
that, that, that statement about the 30,000, I read the, the exact, it says an
analyze [sic] of 2005 of job and wage data of Maui County found that the average
wage of 78 occupations. And that's on...this is on Page 20, 30, 8 on this paper,
not 29, it's on, it's on Page 8. It just says analyzing of the 2005 job and wage data
on... for Maui found that the average wage of 78 occupations representing
54 percent of all the jobs fell below the 38...30,800 living wage standard. Okay.
It was an, an analysis, excuse me, of what, what, what they were looking for.
This is not saying 38...30,800 is a living wage, a living wage standard in 2005.
Obviously it's a moving target. It is not something they're setting that this is what
we should be. But if you read it, it fell below that at that time. What are we, what
are we talking the living wage standard today? Again I think our generic one
answers the question, and I don't know if you have to move it out of here 'cause it
was an analysis of it.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, well fortunately as was stated, we are not going to be voting on
this narrative today. We're going to be looking at this later.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BALSA: And so I think we, we can live with this definition. I think we're okay.
Okay? All right. Okay. Mr. Couch, anything else? Any Member, anything else
that you want to comment? Member Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. This would be within the area of,
of Objective 2, Chair, from 298 on.
CHAIR BAISA: Two ninety-eight? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Two ninety-eight, 299.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Fine.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And it's just a...maybe some points of clarification.
CHAIR BAISA: Surely, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, I'm, I'm more than absolutely sure my
definition of sustainability is one of nine different versions on this Committee.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter)..
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe 90.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But maybe if Department can give some comment,
and if also sustainability also includes independence. And I look at it from an
economic and financial point of view, so industries when we say
sustainable...that are sustainable, for me one of the things then would be you
don't ask for government support -CHAIR BALSA: Planning?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --as being sustainable. So any comments?
MR. SPENCE: Not really. The, the word "sustainable" is used by many people in many
different ways.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: It, it, it's a planning buzzword. I note that there was a, there was a bill
passed by the State Legislature to establish a sustainability kind of program, and
at least one, maybe two of our staff will be attending that. But so the
sustainability is really outlined and defined in State law now, so we'll, you know,
we'll be following up on some of those things.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So but in context to this consideration before
the Committee this afternoon, Mr. Spence, would you say we should at this point
in time use that State definition in moving this section forward? Or should we
view it in a more different manner that's more appropriate for just this County?
And it may not be part of what the overall generic State definition may be.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. For the, for the purposes of this plan, you know, in Appendix A
we do have a definition of sustainability, "meeting today's need without
compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs."
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So could that mean in laymen terms, pay as you go?
MR. SPENCE: Could it mean what?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Could it mean simply pay as you go? So if it costs -MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --you and from this County $6,600 to get all of the
services from Fire, Police and what not, that's that what we charge, $6,600 per,
per resident? That's sustainable? 'Cause we're not, we're not tending to pay the
additional burden. So let's say this $40 million South Maui Police Station goes,
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that should be paid for today and not be part of a 30-year payoff plan, because
we're already making those second, third generations from us gonna pay the
balance of those bills.
MR. SPENCE: It could, it could very well mean that. I'm really not trying to be vague
but it's a vague term and it could take a number of .. .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I'm, I'm just trying to prod, you know, the
Members and the departments, because I think people want to know what...when
we talk about sustainability, you know, are we talking the same thing? Because
they may be receiving...hearing the same thing, but their message that they
understand is totally different from what this Committee may be understanding
this afternoon. So I, I just pose the question, Chair, 'cause I, you know, for me
I'm not too sure how I want to view this term sustainable.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a definition in the Countywide Policy Plan, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: We'll need to, to check on that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Well let's check and see if we have one like living wage, we
may have one and that'll solve a lot of the problems.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, as per one of our testifiers and we've got the, the
written thing here, I want to see if the Members are okay with amending
No. 291 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to say, "A more diversified economy" and then say "including
and increasing technology and knowledge-based sectors to become a major
component in Maui County's economic base."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second that, mister...Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Is that a motion, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Yes. Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a second by Member Victorino. Discussion?
Anything, Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Ms. Skog from the MEDB handed out a form here and
it's, it's -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --under No. 291, and I wanted to paraphrase it a little bit more
to incorporate that yes, we want a more diversified economy, but we also want to
focus a little bit on technology since we do have a high tech park and
knowledge-based sectors. We would like to make them become...help them to
become a major component in our economic base. Those are, those are
sustainable, those are really sustainable because they don't really use much except
for electricity.
CHAIR BAISA: Sustainable and clean.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And clean, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? If not, you heard...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair. Oh, wait, we're looking to add -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two ninety one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that -CHAIR BAISA: Two ninety-one.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --which is Objective 1?
CHAIR BAISA: Objective 1. Would you like to...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm...
CHAIR BAISA: That's the wording.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. This is...are we...we're discussing right
now?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: We're discussing the proposed amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But are we listening?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I'm just wondering if this is better suited in,
you know, an action or a policy to, to enhance the wording "diversify economy".
You know what I mean? Keep the objective more broad like it is and then be a
little more honed into the technology and knowledge-based sector type wording.
CHAIR BAISA: Maker of the motion, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's my -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'd be happy to move that
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --my . . . (inaudible).. .
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --as, as another policy in maybe 291.1.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: As a policy, or if, if Mr. Raatz wants to do it 292.1, either one.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Raatz, can you give us some advice as to where to put it? Listen,
guys.
MR. RAATZ: That's actually really just a judgment call for the body. I don't see any -CHAIR BAISA: You don't...
MR. RAATZ: --major difference either way.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could it...Madam Chair, could it -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --go under 292? I mean encourage an
economic...economy that is driven by innovation, research, development, and
human resources to include and then da da da da. To include -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Technology and knowledge-based sectors.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --or to become, or whatever, yeah. Just add it right
there.
CHAIR BAISA: Adding Ms. Skog's words over there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, adding it right there.
CHAIR BAISA: It sounds like it would work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. What do you think?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So that's the proposal then. Mr. Couch, would you repeat your
motion with the... so that we know what we're voting on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Certainly. I move to now change...add to 292 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
--the words "including increasing technology and
VICE-CHAIR COUCH:
knowledge-based sectors to become a major component in Maui County's
economic base."
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So you've heard the motion and the second and a discussion.
Any more discussion? Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. I'll follow Director Spence. You're going to
comment?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence, you're trying to add... say something?
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MR. SPENCE: Okay. If, if I may suggest -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: --just "including but not limited to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MR. SPENCE: --knowledge-based", et cetera, et cetera.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay with that? A friendly amendment.
MR. SPENCE: Because we have, we have many emerging things that we haven't
thought of.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: It's a very good comment, Director.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Ms. Cochran, anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Just so Mr. Giroux doesn't fall
asleep, I have a...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just...and, and -CHAIR BAISA: He's listening intently.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and before we continue on, I kinda had...I wanted
clarification from Corp. Counsel in our usage of the overly used word
"encourage" in a lot of these things versus, you know, we have promote, we
have...so I just want to know as in policies, "encouraging", how is that legally
wise, how was that defined?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Giroux, you're on.
MR. GIROUX: I don't think as far as a legal context that it's really necessary to
understand that, when again we're going to go back to the use of the whole...the
document as a whole, and, and I guess for, for this body, this audience, I would
focus on the fact that you're going to be asked to either regulate, deregulate, make
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it harder or make it easier by the types of laws that you're going to pass. There's,
there's incentives. There's, you know, if, if you want to...you...if, if...example,
if it...if you want to encourage investment, you're going to look at your taxes,
let's say your land use taxes, and during your budget exercises, people are going
to come up and say if you reduce our taxes, we'll be able to spend more. Now if
you look at your General Plan and it says encourage that then you passing a law
that actually reduces their tax assessment, it might actually encourage a certain
type of activity. So what you're doing is you're, you're looking at how does the
government encourage economic development? Well you either create
regulations that make it harder for other people to compete with them, or you
make it easier for them to survive by not taxing them to death. So you...you're
going to be asked these types of broad, you know, policy questions, but it's in
these small acts as you pass bills and ordinances that you're going to find that
what you're doing is either encouraging or discouraging a type of activity that's
happening on the island. I, I, I mean you, you deal with it every day. I mean
everything you, you do, every ordinance you pass affects somebody someway.
Somebody wants a permit to do a TVR. You have to do an analysis. Is this
encouraging the, encouraging the tourism industry or is it discouraging the
tourism industry? By the amount of hoops you make them run through, by the
amount of taxes you want them to pay, by, you know, everything that this body
has power over in your Charter, in your County Code, through the State
Constitution, whatever decision you're making, you're either encouraging or
discouraging something. And that's, that's what the, the industry is asking you to,
to look at. In your decision-making, are you encouraging or are you discouraging
their activity?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You think the word "encourage" is...I don't know if
wishy-washy is the term, but like...than the word promote. We said we're
promoting something. We definitely are saying, you know, as there...what, what
do you see the difference between a word "encourage" or "promote" -MR. GIROUX: Well I...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --"support".
MR. GIROUX: Yeah. I, I mean -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that somebody cares?
MR. GIROUX: --it, it, it becomes very personal, I mean it...personally, I think that if
you're promoting something you're going to use County monies to do it. You're
going to...you know, but if you're encouraging something, you're using your,
your County decision-making. You're not going to use County money, but
private people are going to come to you and say hey, we could do this if you
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didn't tax us. Oh, well in that case, if we want to encourage that activity, why
don't we cut back on your taxes and see you move forward on the project. We'll
tax you later, you know, that type of regulation. Or, you know, you're, you're
asked to...you got building codes, you've got subdivisions, you've got, you've
got all kinds of regulatory schemes in your County Code and you could turn to
any, you know, I mean you, you got...the thing's this thick. You just flip it open
and, and look at a code and say if we change that, what would it encourage, what
would it discourage? And people will come to you and say if you change this part
of the Code, it would encourage our activity, it would encourage economic
development, it would, it would make us...it would make it easier for us to do
this, whatever this is. You know, so you gotta kind of...it's, it's like a sentence
that's open and you just plug in, you know, and that's what the General Plan is
supposed to do for, for the decision-maker is say they're asking for this, well what
does the General Plan say about it? Well it says encourage it. What are they
asking us to do to encourage that? What action are they asking us to take? So it,
it's...I wouldn't say it's a legal definition, because people could debate the matter
that your action actually encouraged that. People will say well, you know, you
thought you encouraged it, but look what happened, the whole industry died. You
know, but that might have not been because of your action. The economy might
have changed. You know, a war happened in Afghanistan. All of a sudden, you
know, we can't make t-shirts that...you know, it, it's an economic. Sometimes
there's no connection.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. GIROUX: Sometimes there is no connection to what people are asking you to do
and what they think will happen.
CHAIR BAISA: See what happens when you awaken -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Giroux.
CHAIR BAISA: --the sleeping giant?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Now we've been here ... (inaudible).. .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, mister...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Giroux.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Giroux.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You can go back sleep now, okay.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter)..
CHAIR BAISA: Actually he's...
MR. GIROUX: I was looking at sustain, sustainable, what -CHAIR BAISA: He's, he's...
MR. GIROUX: --what is sustainability?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter).. .
CHAIR BAISA: He's focused on what we're doing and very much prepared to answer
any questions we have. Anything more on this issue? If not, the Chair would like
to call for the vote. All those in favor of this section, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Further amendments or discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam, Madam Chair, yes. On No. 302 --

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 17, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I would like to add the words "when practical" or
"practicable"--I don't know what's the official word there--at the end of the
sentence. I leave that up to the grammarians.
CHAIR BAISA: I think we've said "where practicable" or...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know we went through this before, so I . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. We've been through this discussion before. Mr. Raatz knows
the answer because he's been with us the whole way. Okay. That's a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's a motion, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion, Mr. Couch, second, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. I want to put that in there only because if we do that as a
policy and we can't for whatever reason substitute imports with locally produced
services and products, what does that mean? That we don't, we don't -CHAIR BAISA: We do without.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --eat that vegetable, we do without, whatever? Then, then
nobody would be able to have artichokes because I don't think we grow 'ern here.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Hey, shut down Costco.
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on, guys. If... any comments? Is everybody okay with
Mr. Couch's "where practicable"?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. All those in favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair will mark it nine ayes, no noes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further amendments to this group? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at the next item, 303, coming from
comments from Ms. Skog -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and I, I like it. She...if we have her handout we
can look at that. bottom of her page, No. 2, change policy to read "Support the
development of economic development clusters in targeted industry sectors."
CHAIR BAISA: Is that a motion, Miss -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, that is a motion to -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --insert language.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Couch. Any
further comments? Yes, Mr. Couch.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's just to clarify, this is to keep 303 but to change it to
say "support development of economic development clusters in targeted industry
sectors"?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's it?
CHAIR BAISA: That's it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It's not making anything specific.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Any...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And there is...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh. Ms. Skog has supporting reasons for the
deletion of the rest of the sentence, because telecommunications is covered in, in
future references, and also the transportation improvements are also covered in
infrastructure sections.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that's the reason for deletion.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Any more discussion? If not, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carried.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Further suggestions for amendments to this section? And we're going
all the way through...what's the number, mister...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Three eighteen.
CHAIR BAISA: Three eighteen, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, following along with Ms. Skog, I guess we
all got into that. She wanted to...under 311 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --she wanted to add, a very critical emerging sector
and educational compatible with business and quality of life goals to upgrading
and maintaining the quality, and improve access to...in fact, I think you wanted
to, again, to remove telecommunication. If I'm not mistaken, that's what she had
suggested, right? Upgrade, maintain the quality, and improve...and...no, I think
what she wanted to do was upgrade...what I'm proposing is 'upgrade, maintain
the quality to a very critical emerging sector and education compatible with
businesses and the quality of life." Again, we're...
CHAIR BAISA: Quality of life goals, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah. Life goals, I'm sorry, yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Of life goals. I apologize. Excuse me. I'm kind of
reading her writing, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second for discussion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion made by Mr. Victorino,
seconded by Ms. Cochran. Discussion? Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, you know what -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm looking to see...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah. You know what...
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Let me, let me retract that, because what I
did is I actually included 315 with 3...so, let me get it correct. Can I withdraw
my motion and do it all over again?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, you...yes, you may.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right. Okay. I'm sorry. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: It's all right, this is very confusing work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "Upgrade, maintain the quality, and improve
access telecommunication infrastructure"...Jeanne, how did you want that to go?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . (Laughter)..
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I had it but now I got it lost.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, Members -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can I have...
CHAIR BAISA: --Members -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --if you don't mind, I'll be happy to call Ms. Skog to the podium -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --so she can explain her amendment to us. Ms. Skog, could you please
come to the podium and help us? It'll help us move along here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: She was making a comment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, is that a comment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think she wanted to add something.
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on, guys. Oh, would you like one, one...oh, Mr. Raatz will
provide you with one. Okay. Members, let's settle down. Ms. Skog.
MS. SKOG: I'm sorry. Yeah. I...this is confusing, I'm sorry about that. Okay. So on
311 that was actually more of a comment, and I'm sorry about that.
CHAIR BAISA: It's an editorial comment, I thought. Thank you.
MS. SKOG: Yeah. It's very critical, yes. And then on 315 that's where I'm saying
insert "Support flexibility in workforce policies compatible with business and
quality of life goals."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. SKOG: 'Cause I think that was more of the intent of that statement, and then all of
the detail of how you might do it, I thought was better placed under actions.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 17, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay.
MS. SKOG: Sorry for the confusion on that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, that's all right. So I withdraw 318...1
mean 311. I'll go to 315.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Skog. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Then I go to 315 and I would like to insert, support
flexible...flexibility in the workforce policy compatible with businesses and the
quality of life goals.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize for the confusion.
CHAIR BAISA: It's, it's okay. The way this was presented is a little confusing, but I
think we're okay now. Okay. Any discussion? Further discussion? If not, all
those in favor of the amendment, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Chair will mark it nine ayes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 17, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Any other proposed amendments in this particular section, and which
goes all the way up to 318?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On, on 316 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --as Ms. Skog had, had...and I kind of like that
change. It would read like this, "assist community development organizations
with revitalization and development of neighborhoods and communities that are
attractive to the workforce of a diversed [sic] economy."
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Victorino,
seconded by Member Couch. I think it's pretty clear, but is there any discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose, no? Motion carries, nine ayes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any further amendments or changes to this section? If
none...
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just have some uneasiness with 315. You know,
four-day work weeks was a goal and objective of the United States in the 1960s.
and then we became part of a competition of global conglomerates. Of course,
Japan led the way whereby potentially four-day work weeks, when we were
working five days, we started working six days.
CHAIR BAISA: How about seven?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And while that may be something that individual
employees may want to consider, I don't know if we want to be specific and put
things such as those things in the plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I mean I would love to have four-day work weeks but
in my, you know, experience, it's...
CHAIR BAISA: Are you suggesting that maybe we want to just stop after "incentive
programs" period?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes. I would ask the Committee for shorten it and
make it very still yet general but allow employers to figure out what works for
their employees and their companies to remain competitive.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that a motion, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's a motion to amend.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion by Member Hokama, seconded by
Mr. Victorino and others.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Mister, Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I, I agree with the sentiment
from the, the maker of the motion. I would just point out that in, in our case, there
are certain, certain types of jobs that fit a four-day week with ten-hour days, so
we're not shortening the work week, we're simply taking a car off the road on the
fifth day and, and making the, the schedule fit our needs. And it makes it easier
for the, the, the person in the job as well in many cases. So I don't think the
four-day work week is one of offering more relaxing work schedule by cutting it
down to say 36 or, or 32 hours, but I agree with the sentiment that we don't want
to restrict employers from doing what's...what works for them and what works
for the employees.
CHAIR BAISA: I think you're speaking in support then of his amendment without all
that, that detail. It allows the employers then to come up with incentive
programs -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: --that work for them. Okay. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Sony.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mister...so we're just looking at the -CHAIR BAISA: The period after incentive.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the period after programs?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And none of the bottom?
CHAIR BAISA: None of the detail -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --because it then -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --you know it encourages incentives but it doesn't necessarily limit or
say this is what we want you to do.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But you're still supporting the other one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But we still leave -CHAIR BAISA: But we are supporting.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --we're still leaving in the support?
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're still leaving that part in?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I thought you were taking that out too.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I can support that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, we have nine ayes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other suggestions for amendments or are we ready to vote? Okay.
All those in favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We finished with that batch.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, we got less than a half an hour.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right. Let's see if we can do this. Madam Chair, I move to
approve the goals, objectives, and policies starting with No. 319, ending with
No. 345.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Victorino. Mr. Couch, any amendment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. The, the goal...let me just read the goal for the -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --viewing public.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: "A healthy visitor industry that provides economic well-being
with stable and diverse employment opportunities."
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, comments or amendments? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a question, Madam Chair. Are we going back to
the, the text?
CHAIR BAISA: No. We're reserving the text, all the text, the rest of the text for later.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May I have a question, Chair, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I may ask the Department. You know, Director,
it's been interesting, we have heard concerns about the size of our 800-pound
gorilla regarding our economy, and yet Objective I says "increase the economic
contribution". So I just was wondering how the Department sees this objective,
"increase the economic contribution". Does this mean we increase the total
inventory of the visitor plan itself? We just looking at increasing potential
property values and tax rates whereby through taxation we get more tax revenues?
Is there a, a, a, a end product that you folks would like to see from this objective?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning.
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MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think the idea was that by furthering diversifying the
industry and going into some of these niche areas as well as making sure that we
provide real opportunities for our residents to participate as small business owners
and break down barriers to that. That as, as an economy we can actually increase
economic output probably quite significantly with the visitor capacity that we
currently have entitled on our book. So it was really going back to the, to the
theme of trying to encourage a quality visitor experience, going after a
value-added product, and helping to differentiate ourselves from some of the other
visitor economies that are much more based on volume as opposed to quality.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I ask that question and maybe a quick...short,
quick follow-up, Department. 'Cause normally most of us would look at areas
that we have zoned for hotel resort development regarding the economic
contribution. So whether it be a property that raises room rates or, or expenditure
per day per visitor, but yet when we talk about the industry, I also look at the
B&Bs, the TVRs, the timeshares. And so is this a kind of generic way of saying
we should look at also those types of rates and what level they pay to the
economic wellbeing of this County and this island? Because at times we may be
inconsistent in our message through taxation if this is the, the goal, because we hit
one component of the industry one way and we treat other components another
way that's not...which is not, in my view, consistent. So is there some comments
you wish to share with the Committee this afternoon?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I, I think Councilmember Hokama is correct
in saying this is more of a generic statement, and, and the policies further down
refine it. If you look at 324, we start getting into suggesting ecotourism,
volunteer tourism, ag-tourism, health and wellness tourism, et cetera, et cetera.
You know, start getting a contribution...I mean, I really like sitting at the resort
sipping a Mai Tai, but there are other people want to get out there and, you know,
experience ag-tourism and stuff. Let's get that economic contribution to our
economy as well but broadening the, the niches.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And again, you know, I just bring the, the
point that we try to focus and be very narrow, and we've always targeted the last
50 years for the high-end visitor.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And we chose to go from the group incentive
tourists to the free independent traveler or the more so-called high end. You
know, the market doesn't really impact them 'cause no matter what they always
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have money kind of type of visitor. And yet some of the things I read seems for
us to want to go back to the group kind of mentality of the group visitor, so am I
misunderstanding some of the ways of approaching this component for -MR. SPENCE: No, I don't...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --economic development?
MR. SPENCE: I don't know that we're looking in that specific kind of manner. I
believe we're more, we're more saying instead of broad a little... cast a little bit
broader net. You know, the visitors looking for the quality experience -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --are now also interested in culture, are now also interested in, you know,
eco-tourism. I've, you know, taken plenty of people, you know, into the Nature
Conservancy's reserves to show them, you know-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --what really, you know, the, the real -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --native forests. There's an increasing interest in providing...you know,
we're talking about providing a rich visitor experience, et cetera. We're, we're
trying to...I think the direction of this section is to, to bring more of that. We're
focusing on the quality rather than just on the quantity. When I think of quantity I
think of -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --you know, spring break at Daytona Beach -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . (Laughter).. .
MR. SPENCE: --and I don't think that's exactly what we're looking for.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well I mean, you know, every pre-Thanksgiving we
do Maui Invitational. That's a mass event of -MR. SPENCE: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --group size scales. We're not talking about the
independent, you know, single person or a small family. We're talking about
potentially thousands at one time. And, and there's entities that although they're
groups, they're high-end groups, you know.
MR. SPENCE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Take Nike, they book Four Seasons Lanai, all
properties for two weeks because one week was for North America and one week
was for Asia, Nike Asia. So they book the two properties 100 percent. They buy
out the golf courses 100 percent. That's group type. I'm not...and so I'm not
saying it's good or bad, I'm just trying to have an understanding if we're shifting
some of the focus to adjust to the different environment of what is now the visitor
market.
MR. SPENCE: I think there are...well I would just comment that, that may be a group
but that's a really quality kind of thing. I, I think there are...for the purposes of
the General Plan, we're saying this is the direction we want to head. We're trying
to encourage, you know, the, the quality visitor experience. There are certainly
people within the industry that have much more expertise and can really refine,
you know, the markets and whatnot that we're headed towards.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I thank you, Director and Mr. Summers. Thank you.
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And thank you, Mr. Hokama, for leading
into that segue. On 322 I'd like to propose replacing...my amendment is to
replace "Focus economic growth in the visitor industry through enhanced visitor
experience and to emphasize on attracting higher spending visitors."
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a...is that a motion, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it's a motion. Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Do we have a second?
- 66 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 17, 2011

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama seconded. Comments, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I think Mr. Hokama, you know, led right into
it and I don't think we have to say much. For the longest time we did that and we
were very successful in doing that in Maui County, and I think that also brings a
different nuance as far as the visitor. Those visitors do want culture, they do want
ecotourism, they do want a lot of these things, and they're willing to spend the
money to help us preserve these ideas and these, these, these...this part of our
culture. So I think nothing, for me, nothing needs more to be said. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. You know, those of us who remember our
forefathers, people old like me, old like dirt, this is where it's always been in our
visitor industry, we've always hoped for the high end visitor that had a lot of
money to spend, and it's worked for us. However, you know, now we're looking
at a more broader picture and different kinds of tourism, different
accommodations, looking at a different visitor industry to include the folks with
the big bucks. Any further comments? Member Mateo and then Member
Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I, I support that verbiage,
but I also wanted to just add that recently when, when we had the opportunity of
going to Korea, one of the problems we had when we met with Hana Travel,
Korea's largest travel agency, was the Koreans travel by families. And they
recognized Maui as being too expensive which is why they, they prefer going to
City and County, Oahu, because there's a wide spectrum of rates, something
that...Maui has been promoted primarily as the high end. But that's deceiving
because we have family oriented properties like mister, Mr. White's, so, you
know, for us it's like looking at how we're promoting because though we want
the high end, there's a larger group, the economic engines of the world now,
China and Korea that actually looking for value for families. So I just wanted to
share that information. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. You know, that's such a benefit of being able to
visit other countries is to actually see and experience and bring that home. It kind
of tells us, you know, we need to be more broad, more inclusive, and reach out to
a bigger group. Was it you, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. No problem. But yeah, I, I share the
sentiment. I, I understand what Mr. Mateo referred to. And, you know, I'd like to
hope that other countries, maybe future foreign countries that I would like to visit
are not going to be attracting somebody like me, who I am not a high spender,
right. I'm looking for deals, I'm looking for...I'm on a budget here, you know.
So I wouldn't want to X out people who...my business, my, my rental surf shop
and stuff, we deal with families. They're looking for the deals on...that's why
we're, we're successful is because they're low-end price tag items, they're not the
high, high end, and we see a lot of 'ern. So I mean although yes, of course, I want
to attract high spenders, big spenders, but I'm not one of `em personally when I
travel and so hopefully I'd like to see numbers too though. I don't want to X out
increasing visitors, but yes of course encouraging the high, high end too. That's
my comments on that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you. And, you know, it is part of marketing strategy that
you may have to sell 50 hamburgers to make the amount you could sell on, on ten,
ten $15 ones, and, and it works. It works. We have corporations that make a lot
of money doing that. Mr. White, please.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. I, I think it is important for us to focus on
the high-spending visitor but not forget that we've got a wide range of
accommodations and a wide range of activities that don't require you to have a lot
of money. And so that is a challenge with all of our marketing efforts to, to show
that we've got the diversity of product, but at that same time, we are a high-end
destination compared to most other places. And quite honestly, that's why we
need to keep...we need as a County to keep investing in parks and other things to
support the fact that we've got very high-end product here that attracts people that
are used to having the best of everything. And so what goes on with restaurants,
activities, retail, et cetera, has to reflect that -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --but it's also got to be a place that's comfortable for the
people that come and stay at my hotel as well. So...
CHAIR BAISA: Nothing wrong with your hotel.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No. I love my hotel -CHAIR BAISA: It's a wonderful hotel.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --my humble little spot in Kaanapali. But I think the, the
important thing is that most of us in the visitor industry promote having our guests
- 68 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

August 17, 2011

go out and do activities, see the rest of Maui, and that's why we need people with,
you know, money to spend. Because generally by the time they get here, they've
probably at least put down a fairly good size deposit on the hotel and they've
already paid for their airfare and so forth. But it's the discretionary money that
they're going to spend in retail, activities, surf shops, and everything else. So we
gotta go for those, but I...the thing that concerns me a little bit about this wording
is you're focusing on the high spenders is, to me, it's always been focused on
keeping the number where it is now and not expanding the industry. But again, I
just want to say that at some point, this may be the only option we've got if we
can't get other diversifications to generate the kinds of jobs we need to have our
kids stay here. So as in our property, I think we're, we're built out 40 percent, so
there's existing capacity to expand our visitor industry within the resort
developments that have already been approved. To, to have that precluded from
happening, I think is, is cutting off options that we may, we may be sorry we cut
off later.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and, and I think one of the things that I
don't want forgotten in all this, Americans and even foreign countries now, a lot
of them look for Travelocity, Price Busters...or pricing...or whatever. I mean
there is a lot of. I can tell you I've been watching, and I'm telling you now, guys,
not too many guys, why do you think there's like one third the travel agencies left
in America today than there was ten years ago?
CHAIR BAISA: We don't use 'ern.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because of these services. Oh, you want to go
cheap? You can go cheap. And Hawaii, I've been astonished, when I go on there
and find airfares to Hawaii which is half of what I pay to get to the mainland, I'm
like wait a minute, something wrong here. And hotel rooms and lodging, even,
even on there, they have home-based TV Rs and--what you call?--bed and, bed
and breakfasts. So let me tell you, if you're worried that you can't find a deal, the
dealmakers, the deal thinkers go right to those, those websites.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And they're even being used now more and more
by foreign countries too. I was surprised to find out Japan has gotten really into
coming onto those websites, and they have their own websites also. So, you
know, 1, I, 1, I, I think our statement here is what we want to attract, but we're...I
don't think we eliminate the rest because let me be honest, they're, they're finding
the deals and they're coming, and they're coming. So I think this is safe to say
that this is what, like Mr. White said, maybe where we end up because we can't
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expand, and at least that will sustain us until the day comes when expansion may
be allowed. I don't know, I'm not sure on that part, right.
CHAIR BAISA: You know it's interesting we're talking about this. Two things
happened to me yesterday. On my email, I got an offer from Alaska Airlines that
they're sending out to all their people, that they had this deal where you could
come to Hawaii for $149 roundtrip. And on the same day, I watched Wheel of
Fortune and the lady was in tears because she won a trip to Hawaii for
$10,000-plus so, you know, it, it really depends on what you're watching. Mr.
Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So true, you know, what everybody is saying. I,
I look at the two hotels in Kahului -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --and, and, you know, their occupancy is pretty
high all the time, and, and guess what, they go to those bookings to look for the
better deal. So, yeah, I agree to that particular area right here that we're talking
about. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence, you're trying to say something, and then Mr. Hokama. Go
ahead.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter)..
MR. SPENCE: Sorry, I, I, I just want to comment to the Committee. I read these
objectives and policies. I don't read that we're, we're trying to just attract the
high spending. What, what I read in these is an emphasis on quality. That could
be for the family. That could be for, you know, whatever visitors from all over
the world. We're looking for the quality experience. That ensures longevity and
that ensures sustainability, I believe.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Spence. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And just quickly, Chair, I know you're very much
aware of the clock. So I would also hope the Committee would not forget the
component of the local resident visitor when they do neighbor island travels also.
Okay. We may not want to be in the five-star hotel because we're going for a
family requirement or family obligations whether it be funerals or weddings,
graduations, and we need to be there because it's a family thing. So I, I
appreciate the comment from, you know, Chair Mateo about looking at other
components of being a visitor, 'cause when we go to Kauai we pay the TAT also.
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We pay, okay. And, and for...and I think one thing
that we also need to think about as part of how do we keep our visitor industry
healthy is the other factors that impact us greatly, and that's airfares. And I heard
the, you know, there are deals, correct, but within this State it'll cost a local
resident two to three times more than flying to West Coast.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's the way the local Hawaiian airline industry
monopolizes the State, and that's the worst thing Go ever did was take away its
major competitor Aloha. Okay. So we're now kind of bullied by Hawaiian, and
this County for me for a roundtrip last minute to get home to Lanai cost the
County almost...over $500 roundtrip. Okay. We could have gone to Portland for
$300 roundtrip. I could have gone to Seattle for less than $500, but that's what
Hawaiian charged the County for me to do a last minute trip to Lanai roundtrip.
So I think we should also don't...we need to remember our own people that need
to fly interisland and use hotel and visitor facilities. We cannot forget our own
people as it becomes a part of this visitor experience also. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama, for the comments. Any further
comments about this? If not, we have a motion and a second on this change. All
those in favor...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can I...what's the motion again?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Up there.
CHAIR BAISA: It's up there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry. Oh. Okay. Got it.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. All those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No. No.
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CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like we have more ayes and one no. Any...anybody differ with
the Chair? If not, we have eight ayes and one no. Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Further amendments? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to again refer to Ms. Skog's
document and add to 320.1 -CHAIR BAISA: All right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --as a policy -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --to say "Engage visitor industry in growth of emerging
sectors" again "when practicable." 'Cause I... well I need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: All right. We have a motion and a second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think this is a very good policy to have because we want to
engage the...have the visitor industry engage in helping new and emerging
sectors of economic growth when they can.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That, that'll only enhance the visitor industry as well, so I think
that's a good suggestion to put that in there.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. Nine ayes.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino,
and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know it's getting...we're running against the
clock here.
CHAIR BAISA: That's okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. It's...again -CHAIR BAISA: I'll call on . . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --344.
CHAIR BAISA: Three forty-four. Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 344. Right now they're asking to require
developers of visitor accommodations, visitor accommodation units to provide
affordable employee housing within or...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: . . . (Inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, oh, excuse me, was 344. I'm sorry. She put
344 and he's saying 334. I apologize. Hang on. Oh yeah. Okay, 334. I
apologize, everybody.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Excuse me. Mistake. And so on 334, right now it
reads, require developers of visitor accommodation units to provide affordable
employee housing within or approximate [sic] to the project. And right now I'd
like to delete that because it's actually in our...it's already in our require...is a
requirement of our workhouse... Workforce Housing Ordinance.
CHAIR BAISA: It's a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I, I move to delete.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Member White. Any
further discussion? Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I want clarification, I suppose maybe Department,
what is the definition of visitor accommodation units? Is that like a TVR and
B&B nowadays or is this we're strictly talking about a hotel, timeshare?
MR. SPENCE: D, all the above. We count the bedrooms, so if a B&B comes in and says
I want four, you know, I want to rent four bedrooms, we say that's like four units
within that house.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And that's covered in our Workforce
Housing Ordinance that a cottage that you're renting out -MR. SPENCE: Yes, it...well...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --who's...I mean is...
MR. SPENCE: Okay. It...the, the maker of the motion is, is correct that we do already
cover all that within our Workforce Housing Ordinance. There're requirements
for hotels and small, large, et cetera, where things need to...the, the idea is that
you build a hotel, you have a, you know, a couple hundred rooms, you hire
employees, those employees need housing. So that's already been linked and
that's already been required by County Code, so it's kind of redundant.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I support the deletion and,
and will...I guess we can deal with it when we get to housing. But when...with
the wording that, that says "housing within or proximate to the project", I think
that wording comes from when you're doing a big project in Makena or some new
project with big land. But if I go in and ask for an additional X number of rooms
for a hotel on ten acres, there, there's no way that this applies or can be applied to
my project, because we don't have any place to put housing onsite, we would
have to do it and have done it offsite for other projects.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? All those in...Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I don't know if the Workforce
Housing Ordinance apply to lockouts, you know, when you have a timeshare, two
bedrooms, you lock out one. You know, how do you count that units? One?
Two?
MR. SPENCE: I can't say on timeshare. And I, I should correct myself, we might
consider that a bed and breakfast, how many rooms they have.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: They're, they're not subject to Workforce Housing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other questions or discussions? If not, all those in favor.
say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
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CHAIR BAISA: Chair hears one no? And is that...anybody else wants to be a no?
That's Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm no.
CHAIR BAISA: Two noes. We have two noes, Ms. Cochran, Mr. Mateo. Everybody
else is aye so the motion...Chair will mark it seven ayes and two noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Hokama, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmembers Cochran and Mateo.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Madam Chair, I -CHAIR BAISA: We're going to stop.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --have a number more to go and...
CHAIR BAISA: We're going to stop.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I was going say if we couldn't -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --if I could at the next meeting just take it up from
that point.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That'll be tomorrow, right?
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CHAIR BAISA: What...the Chair would like you very much to mark where you are,
okay. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point of order. We do have a motion on the floor, are we
allowed to...are we recessing this meeting then?
CHAIR BAISA: Mister, Mr. Raatz, we need your help with some technical stuff here.
MR. RAATZ: With the relaxed procedures at the Committee level, I think it's fine to
keep a pending motion from this meeting and you can pick up next meeting and
just go from this point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It, it...
CHAIR BAISA: Members, the Chair is going to adjourn this meeting. Tomorrow you
will be meeting...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Short recess, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can I have short recess?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Meeting's in recess for a minute. . .(gave/). . .
RECESS:

4:33 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:34 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . What happened here is the Chair's going to adjourn this
meeting, and you'll be meeting again tomorrow. Member Couch, my Vice-Chair
will be conducting that meeting. Please make good marks in your material so you
know where we are and kind of write yourself a note as to where we'll pick up
tomorrow afternoon. Chair, Chair would like to thank the Members for coming.
The Chair would also like to thank the Administrative representatives and my
Staff, and also to our testifiers and the public who's participating, I really
appreciate your support. Thank you very much. This meeting is adjourned.
.. (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 4:34 p.m.
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